
 
 

GRAIN BELT MARSHALL STREET SITE  
Inspection of Office Building Work – July 15, 2011 

Meeting Notes and Q & A 
 

Notes from July 15th Inspection: 
1. Kevin Carroll (CPED Business Development) made a short presentation about the improvements that have 

been completed on the building. A representative from SPS Infrastructure (the City’s roofing contractor) also 
explained the roof improvements and materials that were used.  

2. During the inspection, there was some interchange between Kevin Carroll, Steve Maki (CPED Engineering, 
and SPS Infrastructure, and the attendees regarding the improvements to Office Building. However, it was not 
possible to capture a record of all of this interaction. Therefore, the City is providing the bid proposals/scopes 
from the City’s contractors (INSERT LINK TO 3 DOCS), which will serve as a detailed summary of the Office 
Building improvements.  

3. Kevin indicated that the City will soon be installing a new gutter on the south side of building and downspouts 
which will direct water further down the berm.  

4. Northeast Bank has expressed interest in seeing the berm removed. The developer who is selected for the 
Office Building may wish to pursue the removal of this berm as well as the lowering of 1-foot thick retaining 
wall, which would increase natural light in the building.  

5. The only tuck pointing that done was on the parapet of the upper roof of the west building and its east wall. 
The rest of the building may require tuck pointing.  

6. There were approximately 675 new brick installed: about 425 on the upper roof and 250 on the west wall in the 
mid-roof area.  

7. Kevin explained that the legacy grant addressed the high priority items (i.e. water infiltration and roof repairs). 
However, there is still a wish list of other items that developers will probably need to address in their 
proposals. Also, if additional grant funding is available in the future for other items, the City will work with the 
selected developer of the Office Building to seek such funding.  

8. The old HVAC equipment on the roof has been removed. However, the reroof job was done in such a way to 
facilitate the installation of new utility equipment and hookup to the existing ductwork.  

9. Question: When was the Office Building last sand blasted? Answer: City staff has no evidence of any past 
sand blasting on the Office Building.  

  
Additional Notes: 
• Although not mentioned during the inspection, Steve Maki indicated later that the drive lane along the north 

side of the Office Building would be redone by the City. This will address the water ponding issues that were 
evident on the day of the inspection given the heavy rains.  

• Following the July 15th inspection, City staff noticed some water leakage in the basement on the south side of 
the building. It was a minor leak in a storage room near the front of the building that resulted in a small area of 
wet carpet. The leak in this section of the building is due to old abandoned pipe penetration with associated 
utility trench, and not a groundwater issue like the lower section of the basement. Heavy rains probably 
collected in the trench and taking the easiest route came out of the insulation around the pipe.  Groundwater 
infiltration has not been a concern in this section of the building since the floor level is above the ground water 
level. Removal of the lines protruding thru the wall and wall restoration should prevent future leakage into the 
basement. 
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